
WHALEY BRIDGE TOWN COUNCIL 

Mechanics Institute, Market Street, Whaley Bridge, High Peak, SK23 7AA 
Tel:  01663 733068 
e-mail:  townclerk@whaleybridgetowncouncil.gov.uk 

 
 CLERK’S REPORT 

 
To: All Town Councillors 

 
Date: 5 December 2024 

From: Andrew Fox  
Town Clerk 

Subject: Town Council Meeting to be held 
on 12 December 2024 

            
Dear Councillor, 
 
 Please find attached background papers for the Town Council meeting.  
 7.15pm Cheque signing  
 7.30pm Town Council Meeting 
______________________________________________________________________________ 
Mechanics Institute Refurbishment Project 
A report on progress for the Mechanics Institute Refurbishment Project will be considered at the 
meeting. Our Project Manager is still in the process of preparing their report and I will send it Cllrs 
as soon as it is prepared. I have placed an item to consider any tenders under the exempt section. 
______________________________________________________________________________ 
Christmas Office Opening Times 
It is proposed that the office is closed on the 23rd of December to reopen on the 30th. The staff will 
take 3 days holiday during the closure.     
______________________________________________________________________________ 
Budget 2024/25 
I will provide an updated draft budget before the meeting once it is prepared.  
______________________________________________________________________________ 
Generator for Brookfield Pond Water Circulation 
I have received a request from a resident for the Council to consider whether we would like to 
purchase a generator from them to circulate the water at Brookfield Pond. I am not sure of the 
exact model of the generator, but he would like £250.00 for it. If the Council are interested in this 
proposal I can investigate what the make and model of the generator is as well as other uses.      
______________________________________________________________________________ 
Christmas Light Switch On Booklets 
We have received a request for a donation to cover the cost of the Christmas Light Switch on 
booklets from Churches Together. The total cost for the booklets was £60.00, this wasn’t 
considered at the November meeting as there was some confusion about who would be funding 
the booklets.  
______________________________________________________________________________ 
Town Council Meeting Venue  
When the work to the Mechanics Institute is carried out the Meeting Room will be unavailable for a 
certain period of time. While we do not know the exact period as of yet I will look at some 
alternative provision for the Town Council meetings for when it Is needed. I will provide a report on 
the options at the meeting.  
______________________________________________________________________________ 
Shallcross Incline Maintenance  
I have spoken to our contactor for the Shallcross Incline Maintenance regarding the issue of the 
leaves not being removed in the peak periods due too only a single visit a month. He has 
confirmed that an additional visit would cost £100.00 per time and that in his opinion visits 
shouldn’t be removed from the summer months as there is a lot of cutting back to do. He 
commented that an extra visit in October and November should cover the major leaf fall. If the 
Council wished to remove visits the contractor recommended, we reschedule the February and 
March visits.    
______________________________________________________________________________ 
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______________________________________________________________________________ 
Mechanics Institute Union Jack Flag 
The caretaker has commented that the Union Jack Flag we purchased has already frayed 
considerably and could do with replacing. This is the polyester flag we purchased as a cheaper 
alternative than the hand sewn flags. I have done a comparison of longevity to see which is more 
cost effective. The polyester flag was purchased for £25.00 in July and as stated is already badly 
frayed. The hand sewn flag was last purchased in October 2020 for a total cost of £85.26 for a 
180cm x 90cm flag, the same flag would now cost £107.68 plus delivery with anti-fray netting. Due 
to the different in the longevity I recommend we acquire a hand sewn flag at the higher cost as it is 
far more durable. The netting can also be reapplied to help increase the longevity of the flag. Just 
for an indication of how badly the polyester flag is damaged the caretaker is looking to put up the 
old hand sewn flag as it is in better condition.       
______________________________________________________________________________ 
Town Council Clock 
Earlier this year we considered a replacement clock for the Mechanics Institute if our caretaker 
couldn’t get the current one working. After trying multiple times the caretaker is unable to get the 
clock working consistently so it would be best to replace it as it is far more cost effective than 
renovating the existing clock. I am currently trying to get a cost for the removal and replacement of 
the clock which I hope to present at the meeting. I have costs for a new clock provided by Cllr 
Lomax from our previous meeting. I just need to establish the installation costs including 
scaffolding.    
______________________________________________________________________________ 
Whaley Bridge Hanging Basket Brackets  
I have received a few requests for additional WB hanging basket brackets from various 
businesses. I am trying to work out exactly how many brackets we would need as we do have 
some that are unused and could potentially be moved. If we need new brackets made I will attempt 
to get a cost for the Town Council meeting.  
______________________________________________________________________________ 
Grant Payments 
Just to note two of the agreed grant payments have been paid in advance of the accounts for 
payment due to the urgent nature of the applications. Firstly, the grant to Synergy for the 
defibrillator at Bridgemont has been paid as there is a time limit on the London Hearts grant 
scheme they had applied too. As I sent via email I can confirm that the funds for the defibrillator 
grant have been sent. The second is the business grant to Whaley Bridge Coworkers which was 
agreed in October. There was a delay with the opening of the business account which meant it 
wasn’t paid in November. The account is now open and as they were using their personal money 
for the business, I set up the grant payment to be paid as soon as possible.  
______________________________________________________________________________ 
Phone and Broadband Contract  
When discussing the printer contract with Zero they mentioned they also provide 
telecommunication contracts for the phone & broadband. After discussing our requirements and 
noting that I have been given delegated responsibility to sign a new contract before our out of 
contract cost with TalkTalk increased to £125.00 a month, I agreed a new contract with Zero. I had 
done multiple price comparisons, and all of the new contracts essentially require you to move onto 
VoIP with a substantially increased cost compared to our current phone & broadband. This does 
come with a number of additional services such as remote access and remote phone hosting 
which could be very useful if we need to vacate the office for a prolonged period of time during the 
Mechanics works. As part of the deal Zero will provide new handsets to replace our old existing 
ones. The total cost for this is £91.95 a month for the phone, broadband and the handsets.  
______________________________________________________________________________ 
 
 
Town Clerk, 5 December 2024 


